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In this paper, we investigate the effects 
of providing credit to financial institutions 
at below-market interest rates on the 
operational efficiency and lending 
activities of microfinance institutions 
(MFIs) around the world. We employ an 
instrumental variable approach based on 
the international relations between the 
host country of an MFI and the nations of 
its lenders. We show that improvements 
in these relations lead to the supply of 
politically-motivated subsidized financing 
that is plausibly unrelated to the 
characteristics of an individual MFI. In this 
sense, shifting political relationships may 
be viewed as an exogenous source of 
variation in the provision of cheap credit. 

We use these political shocks to the 
supply of subsidized financing to study 
three questions. First, does cheap credit 
affect the efficiency of an MFI’s 
operations? Second, do MFIs that receive 
below-market financing expand their 
lending? Third, does low cost financing 
have a special impact on young, 
entrepreneurial MFIs, potentially altering 
their medium-term growth path? 

We first demonstrate that an increased 
similarity in the voting patterns of two 
countries in the U.N. General Assembly is 
strongly associated with reduced interest 
rates for loans between lenders and MFIs 
in those countries in the following year. 
Specifically, we make use of a well-
known bilateral measure from the 
political science literature1 that captures 
the `macro’ affinity between countries in 
regressions explaining `micro’ interest 
rates at the loan and MFI level. 

We find that the interest rate a lender 
charges an MFI falls when the lender’s 
nation and the MFI’s host country 
become politically closer. Similarly, when 
their host nations move apart politically, a 
lender charges MFIs higher interest 
rates. A graphical illustration of this 
result, that the cost of financing can be 
influenced by international political 
relationships, can be found in Graph 1. 
This graph shows the broadly negative 
correlation between the international 
affinity of Venezuela and Peru, as 
measured using UN General Assembly 
voting, and the interest rate premium (in 
U.S. dollar equivalent over maturity 
matched U.S. treasuries) that a 
Venezuelan lender charges a Peruvian 
MFI over time.

We then aggregate across all of an MFI’s 
current borrowing relationships and 
consider the weighted change in its 
political affinity across its full set of 
lenders. We find that MFIs with improved 
political affinities pay a lower average 
cost of funding. A one standard deviation 
increase in its average political affinity 
leads to a 91 basis point decrease in the 
average weighted cost of financing for  
an MFI. 

We study the implications of low interest 
rates for the operations of an MFI and 
find that MFIs operate less efficiently 
immediately after they obtain cheap 
credit: these MFIs have both reduced 
loans per credit officer and higher 
administrative expenses. We also find 
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that the net profitability of MFIs (i.e., net 
income over equity) decreases 
immediately after receiving cheap credit. 
This evidence suggests that the 
immediate impact of below-market 
financing is to allow financial institutions 
to operate with greater slack, as agency 
theory predicts. Subsidized financing in 
this sense frees an MFI from the 
discipline of being forced to seek credit 
on terms determined by the market, at 
least in the short term. 

When measuring the influence of 
subsidized funding three years into the 
future, we find that loans per credit 
officer, administrative expenses, and net 
profitability are insignificantly affected by 
cheap credit. This suggests that there is 
a gradual return to efficiency over time.

We also consider the impact of cheap 
credit on the investment activities of an 
MFI. For MFIs investment takes the form 
of lending, so we are able to analyze 
whether subsidized funding to a financial 
institution leads to more loan-making. In 
other words, we can test the 
effectiveness and timing of the bank 
lending mechanism of the credit channel 
of monetary policy2. 

We find that the provision of subsidized 
financing does not lead to a significant 
increase in lending by the affected MFIs 
in the same year. MFIs that receive 

cheap credit, do, however, expand their 
lending two to three years after a positive 
political shock, indicating that there is a 
significant time lag in the effect of the 
bank lending credit channel. This 
suggests that the bank lending 
mechanism, in general, may not offer a 
quick option for regulators seeking to 
inject liquidity into the broad economy, 
though bank lending does expand3.

We further find no significant effect of 
below-market financing on the portfolio 
quality of MFIs; subsidized MFIs do not 
lend recklessly. The results suggest that 
cheap credit leads to an immediate 
decrease in the internal efficiency of 
financial institutions and a gradual 
increase in loan supply achieved without 
a deterioration in lending quality. The 
lagged response of investment to the 
provision of subsidized financing 
suggests that MFIs require time to build 
the organizational capital necessary to 
extend their lending operations. The 
short-term reduction in internal efficiency 
that can be interpreted as the adjustment 
cost necessary for enabling a credit 
expansion.

Having found clear evidence that 
subsidized financing has substantial real 
effects, we investigate whether young 
and old MFIs differ in their reaction to low 
interest rates. We do find that both the 

efficiency and lending effects of cheap 
financing are very pronounced for young 
MFIs, while old MFIs do not show any 
significant change. More broadly, we 
show that financial subsidies have a 
medium-term impact on entrepreneurial 
MFIs, changing both their financial 
strength and internal organization. 
Subsidized young MFIs are able to 
increase both the maturity of the loans 
they obtain and the share of their 
financing that is provided in local 
currency. Young MFIs receiving cheap 
credit also gradually experience lower 
employee turnover and switch to more 
incentive-based pay for their credit 
officers.

Our results have broad implications for 
the economics of financial institutions. 
They suggest that subsidized credit to 
financial institutions is a somewhat slow 
and costly mechanism for increasing loan 
making. The availability of subsidized 
financing can lead to changes within 
firms in their efficiency, target clienteles, 
employee relations and compensation 
schemes. The transformation of these 
firms may have a longer-term impact that 
extends far beyond the credit expansion.

*Condensed version from working paper 
with Gabriel Natividad
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